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Park Board Meeting Minutes 

 
 

Wednesday, June 1st, 2022  955 E. Main Street 

2:00 p.m.  Danville, IN 46122 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 2:01 p.m.  
 

 

Board Present: Mike Hayden, President 

Brad Eisenhart, Vice President  

Matt Freije, Secretary 

Bill DuMond 

Gary Emsweller 

Paul Miner 

   Jeff Pell 

 

Staff Present:  Ryan Lemley, Superintendent 

   Eric Ivie, Assistant Superintendent 

Sarah Wolf, Park Naturalist 

Patty Seymour, Administrative Assistant 

 

Staff Absent:  Jim Holtsclaw, Park Manager 

 

Guests:  None 

    

A.  CALENDAR 

A-1. Adopt Agenda 

Lemley requested to amend the agenda to add Budget Proposal Requests under New Business agenda 

item C-2. Miner moved to adopt the agenda as amended; seconded by DuMond; motion passed 

unanimously. 

 

A-2.  Approval of Minutes from May 4th, 2022, Park Board Meeting 

DuMond moved to approve the minutes; seconded by Miner; motion passed unanimously.  

 

B.  PUBLIC HEARINGS / PRESENTATIONS 

B-1.  Public Comments 
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None 

 

B-2. Jamie Holtsclaw – Consideration for Bradford Pear Tree Exchange Program   

Lemley notified the Park Board of a written request he received from Plainfield resident, Jamie 

Holtsclaw, regarding a County wide effort for removing invasive Bradford Pear trees from personal 

property. Lemley requested Park Board advisement of future interest in providing the citizens of 

Hendricks County a bounty for removing the invasive species from residential personal property, on 

behalf of Ms. Holtsclaw. Although the Park Board expressed their encouragement and support of the 

cause, they determined that it is not the responsibility of HCP&R to provide financial compensation for 

removal of such species on private residential property.     

 

C.   NEW BUSINESS 

C-1. Vandalia Trail – Continual Vandalism at Coatesville Trailhead 

Lemley reported that the Coatesville trailhead restroom along Hendricks County Parks and Recreation 

(HCP&R) portion of the Vandalia Trail has been vandalized multiple times throughout the month of 

May. Lemley said that the Coatesville Town Marshall has been vigilant in providing surveillance and 

recently caught two culprits in the act of vandalizing the facility. Lemley informed the Board that the 

damage from the most recent act(s) of vandalism was more severe and costly to repair, resulting in the 

decision to close the facility throughout the weekend. Upon seeking legal counsel, Lemley requested 

that charges be filed against the vandals. Lemley added that the Naturalist team is working on 

implementing recreational programming at the Coatesville Town Park on a weekly basis throughout the 

summer months with the intention of providing structured activities in hopes of creating a positive 

relationship with the youth. With reluctancy, Lemley mentioned closing the facility throughout the 

summer school break if the senseless vandalism continues to occur.  He then requested Park Board 

guidance on the potential long-term closure of the Coatesville Trailhead restroom facility. Upon further 

extensive discussion about a variety of options and topics related to the continual vandalism, the Park 

Board instructed Lemley to keep the facility open for the time being and will re-address long term 

options in the future if need be. Additionally, the Board directed Lemley to close the public restroom 

temporarily at his discretion if vandalism continues to occur.   

 

C-2. Budget Proposal Requests 

Lemley informed the Park Board that he recently received notification that Budget Proposal Requests 

for the 2023 fiscal year will need to be submitted by July 1st, 2022, to the Hendricks County Auditor’s 

Office, ahead of the Budget Workshop Meetings scheduled for early September 2022. Lemley provided 

a summary of new budget requests pertaining to equipment replacements and capital improvement 

projects. Lemley asked the Park Board when they would like to receive the Budget Proposal for review.  

Upon further discussion the Park Board advised Lemley to submit Budget Proposal packets for Park 

Board review no later than June 22nd, 2022, allowing Board Members one week to review and provide 

comments back to he and Ivie for them to meet the July 1st submittal deadline to Hendricks County 

Auditor. Hayden concluded the discussion by suggesting that the proposal highlight efficient staffing 

strategies and responsible cost savings associated with the addition of a maintenance hub at W.S. Gibbs 

Memorial Park, to be included within the Budget Proposal submittal.    

 

D.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

D-1. Vandalia Trail – American Rescue Plan Act Application Update 

Lemley advised that HCP&R’s application for the American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) grant funds for 

the eastern expansion of the Vandalia Trail has received favorable recommendations from the selection 

committee. Commissioner Dawes verbally reviewed the committee’s recommendations within the May 
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24th County Commissioners meeting, with HCP&R’s application being one of the recipients selected to 

receive a supportive vote from the Commissioners. The Commissioner supported ARPA grant awards 

are scheduled to be presented to Hendricks County Council for final approval at their regularly 

scheduled meeting in July. 

 

D-2. Vandalia Trail – Easement Status 

Lemley reported that he recently contacted Ryan Buckley, Beam, Longest, and Neff (B-L-N) right-of-

way agent, regarding the purchasing proposal for the easement through Tony Murrain’s property in the 

Town of Clayton. Buckley has advised that the associated packet will be prepared ahead of next month’s 

Park Board meeting for review. Lemley explained that there was a minor delay due to an unknown legal 

description for a small portion of old railroad track property that borders Lambert Park to the south. The 

purchasing packet will document easements through two separate parcels of land through Murrain’s 

commercial properties along with the newly discovered railroad track property that borders Lambert 

Park. 

 

Lemley informed the Park Board that he received notification from B-L-N that the department has 

exceeded the maximum allotted amount of $12,000.00 for contractual services. Lemley went on to 

explain that the $12,000.00 allotment has not been increased over the past two years. With the ongoing 

progress of easement/land acquisitions, Lemley authorized to increase the maximum allotted amount for 

right-of-way services not to exceed $27,000.00.  The increased allotted amount includes services 

rendered for recent land acquisition proposals and negotiations for portions of the Vandalia Trail 

expansion between Amo and Clayton. Ivie reported that funds are available to cover the increased 

amount within the allotted budget.  

 

D-3. W.S. Gibbs Memorial Park – Maintenance Hub 

Lemley reported that Align Civil Engineering Consultants have begun to make progress on the site 

design planning and permitting process for the future maintenance hub at W.S. Gibbs Memorial Park 

after experiencing a delay with the project engineer early on. Lemley went on to explain some of the 

setbacks that have occurred over recent weeks, however, Lemley was assured that the project will be 

made priority with the firm going forward. The soil study is scheduled to be conducted in mid-June and 

the commercial sewage system pre-application was completed and submitted back to the project 

engineer in early May. Eisenhart asked Lemley what his thoughts were regarding the timeline of the 

maintenance hub construction. Lemley stated that the goal is to have the shell of the maintenance facility 

constructed and complete by fall of this year with the interior construction being worked on through the 

winter months. 

  

E.  PROPERTY UPDATES 

E-1.  McCloud Nature Park 

Lemley informed the Park Board that Cardno has continued the monthly 2022 professional management 

work within the arboretum at McCloud Nature Park. Senior Staff Ecologist, Ryan Mendenhall, and his 

team recently conducted a scheduled servicing of the arboretum along with installing donated wetland 

plugs in the low area near the bee house. 

 

Lemley reported that a portion of HCP&R team organized and hosted a volunteer group from DHL 

Supply Chain in May. The focus of the volunteer day was park enhancement at McCloud Nature Park. 

Lemley commented that although DHL approached HCP&R concerning their desire to volunteer for the 

department, participation was extremely poor as only one volunteer arrived to participate in the event. 

Lemley highlighted that DHL donated 50 oak sapling trees to the department, in which were used to be 
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available, free of charge, to any patron attending the Fun & Games Recreation Fair at W.S. Gibbs 

Memorial Park later in the month. Lemley advised that moving forward, department administration will 

only approve department organized volunteer events that can commit to a minimum of at least eight 

participants. 

 

Lemley informed the Park Board that the Naturalist team is coordinating a community service event 

with approximately 10–15 volunteers from Mibor Realtor Association in July. Wolf confirmed that 

Mibor has committed to a minimum of ten volunteers to participate in such event. 

 

Lemley notified the Park Board that he received the receipt of certified mail from Michael Friend 

regarding the letter sent to him requesting first right of refusal to purchase his property adjacent to 

McCloud Nature Park, if he would choose to part ways with the property.    

 

Lemley reported that the interpretive/observation honeybee house within the arboretum at McCloud 

Nature Park has been prepared for the installation of two honeybee nucs. The honeybee nucs are 

scheduled to be installed the first weekend in June 2022.   

 

Lemley updated the Park Board on the status of the McCloud Nature Center improvement project 

funded by donations received through the Park Board sponsored 2022 Pancake Festival. Lemley 

explained that due to a supply shortage of exterior cement board siding, Holtsclaw and the maintenance 

crew are exploring alternative exterior siding options.  

 

Lemley reported that Crew Leader, Oather Duncan, repaired and replaced damaged shingles on the roof 

of the Nature Center after recent storms passed through the area. Lemley noted that the entire 

replacement of the Nature Center roof and Mill Cottage roof is on their radar to budget for within the 

coming years.  

 

DuMond asked if additional chip and seal treatment for the road will be included in 2023 budget 

proposal. In response, Lemley explained that additional chip and seal treatment will not be included 

within the 2023 budget proposal but is anticipating to budget for it within the next three to four years.  

 

As of May 27th, TRAFx counters documented 1,366 vehicles visiting the park this month. Lemley 

pointed out that the vehicle count does not reflect visitation over the Memorial Day holiday weekend but 

will be included in next month’s report.  

 

E-2.  Vandalia Trail 

Lemley complimented Wolf and the Naturalist team for their efforts toward implementing recreational 

programming at the Coatesville Town Park in hopes of establishing a positive presence in the 

community. 

 

Lemley reported that as of May 27th, TRAFx counters documented 1,761 patrons visiting the Vandalia 

Trail this month while pointing out that the pedestrian count does not reflect visitation over the 

Memorial holiday weekend but will be included in next month’s report. 

 

E-3.  W.S. Gibbs Memorial Park 

Lemley informed the Park Board that the arrival of the Bears Playground swing set addition is expected 

to be delivered in early June. Delivery of the engineered wood fiber safety surfacing has been delayed 

and will not arrive until the end of June. As a result, the installation of the playground equipment will be 
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delayed for a short time to prevent usage of the new swing set until the safety surfacing is readily 

available for installation. The Parks Foundation of Hendricks County (PFOHC) is providing financial 

support to fund this purchase. 

 

Lemley reported that W.S. Gibbs Memorial Park was a host site for the inaugural Fun and Games 

Recreation Fair on Saturday, May 21st from 11:00 a.m. through 2:00 p.m.  A large portion of the 

naturalist team provided games and activities during the recreational event. Lemley added that Double 

D’s Southern BBQ’s presence complemented the event, providing attendees the option of enjoying their 

food truck. Double D’s Southern BBQ was invited to attend the Fall Colors Festival at McCloud Nature 

Park in the fall. Approximately 62 park patrons of all ages attended the rainy-day fair. 

 

Upon the removal of a downed tree along Walnut Walkway, Park Manager, Holtsclaw, approached a 

motorcyclist that appeared to be traveling at an excessive rate of speed throughout Gibbs Park. Lemley 

further explained that the individual seemed to respond well to the in-person conversation with 

Holtsclaw but later sent several disgruntled emails to the HCP&R general email account. After some 

time had passed, HCP&R leadership staff invited the individual to the main office to rationally discuss 

any unresolved concerns the individual appeared to have. Upon receiving further vulgar comments and 

threatening emails from the individual, department leadership made the decision to no longer 

acknowledge messages provided by the individual until they are willing to conduct themselves in a 

reasonable manner.    

 

Lemley made the Park Board aware of a honeybee swarm that had accumulated on basket 18 of the W.S. 

Gibbs Memorial Park disc golf course during the second week of the month. An informational post on 

our department Facebook page initiated significant interest through the local area, which included the 

Hendricks County Disc Golf Club and WRTV 6 News. The social media post received over 100,000 

views, surpassing our previous record of 82,000 views. The honeybee swarm ended up leaving on their 

own accord the following morning without human intervention.    

 

Lemley provided the Park Board an update on the status of the Department of Natural Resources (DNR) 

Land and Water Conservation Fund (LWCF) grant award. Lemley requested Park Board guidance 

related to the bid packet for projects funded by the grant. The Board directed Lemley to divide the bid 

packets accordingly.  

 

Lemley informed the Park Board that two part-time maintenance technicians recently joined HCP&R 

team.  

 

Lemley commended the maintenance team on a job well done in staining and sealing the existing 

playground equipment at Gibbs Park.  

 

As of May 27th, TRAFx counters documented 2,926 vehicles visiting W.S. Gibbs Memorial Park this 

month. Lemley reminded the Park Board that the vehicle count does not reflect visitation over the 

Memorial holiday weekend but will be included within next month’s report.  

 

F.  REPORTS 

F-1.  Superintendent Report 

DuMond asked if HCP&R staff will have a booth or if plans are being made to present at the upcoming 

Hendricks County Fair to possibly generate more interest in County Parks, especially with W.S. Gibbs 

Park being open for almost one year. Ivie responded that HCP&R staff attended the fair in 2016 and did 
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not appear to have impacted attendance at HCP&R parks. Wolfe added that the Naturalist staff had 

hosted a fair booth in previous years and the results were limited. Lemley said that they would consider 

DuMond’s inquiry and will explore further available options. DuMond offered to volunteer with such 

event if this is something HCP&R determines they will participate in. Hayden commented that it may be 

worthwhile to attend the fair and promote the new Gibbs Park. Ivie advised that he would research 

available options. 

 

Lemley asked the Park Board if they had any conflicts or concerns with meeting quorum requirements 

for the upcoming Park Board meetings through the summer months. Hayden suggested to confirm 

everyone’s availability closer to the regularly scheduled meeting dates to determine if a meeting will 

need to be rescheduled if quorum is not met.     

 

Lemley informed the Park Board that HCP&R staff has completed the annual performance review 

process within BambooHR ahead of the June 17th deadline.  

 

F-2.  Budget Report 

Ivie reported no problems with the 2022 budget. Ivie is monitoring the Development of County Parks 

and Other Park Improvements budget line items closely to ensure that funds are available to cover the 

cost of construction of the future maintenance facility at W.S. Gibbs Memorial Park. 

 

Lemley highlighted that due to the fluctuating nature of managing the Part-Time Employees budget line 

item, two new part-time employees were able to join the HCP&R team. Lemley does not foresee going 

over budget for this line item this year.  

 

F-3.  Parks Foundation of Hendricks County Report 

Emsweller advised that there isn’t anything new to report at this time. The PFOHC Summer Fun Run 

Series kickoff/opening day is June 1st and will be hosted at Hummel Park in Plainfield. Lemley 

mentioned that HCP&R will host the PFOHC meeting in August. Lemley and Ivie commented that 

PFOHC Executive Director, Katy Cummings, continues to be a pleasure to work with and is serving the 

County well. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

Meeting adjourned at 3:20 p.m. 

 

The next Park Board meeting will be held on Wednesday, July 6th, at 2:00 p.m. at the Hendricks 

County Parks and Recreation Department Main Building Conference Room.   

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

 

 

                                                   

Matt Freije, Secretary 


